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Because of its staying power and advocacy successes IBFAN has won con- 
siderable respect. Not many NGOs have a track record of more than 20 
years of resisting corporate public relations, keeping track of company 
compliance with the agreed principles of the Code and building confidence 
among governments to draft laws. Yet, monitoring has also taught IBFAN 
that Code violations continlie, that the increasing power of the large com- 
panies makes them more aggressive, and more likely to put pressure on 
both governments and the UN. 

The Third System 'Words are never innocent', wrote Marc Nerfin in 1987.' 'The phrase 
"non-governmental organisations" (NGOs) is politically unacceptable be- 
cause it implies that government is the centre of society, and people its 
periphery.' 

Similarly, one could argue that if people and their organisations are at the 
centre, governments could be called 'non-people's organisations', or 
NPOs. They would not be very happy with that, would they? Still, IBFAN 
prefers the familiar 'NGO' label to the most recent invention: CSO, or civil 
society organisation. Not so much because that term implies the incivility 
of government but because 'civil society' is a term used in international 
parlance to also cover the entire private sector, thus referring to both NGO 
public interest organisations, as well as to the corporate sector, whose 
profit motivations have very little in common with the aspirations and con- 
cerns of the majority of the people. 

Lumping people's organisations and the private sector together as 'civil so- 
ciety' for convenience or for politics is, in my view, an error that will result 
in endless questioning and a backlash of protest. Several UN agencies, in 
particular WHO, have been struggling to deal with the problem by differ- 
entiating between Public Interest NGOs (PINGOs) and Business Interest 
NGOs (BINGOS). This is particularly important in obtaining accreditation 
so as to attend UN meetings and thereby have a voice in setting policy. 
Consumer organisations have long been accredited but have increasingly 
found themselves in the company of BINGOs and groups that receive much 
or most of their funding and their instructions from corporations. Of 
course, this makes it difficult to reach agreement on policies and strategies. 
It also makes it hard for government delegates to distinguish between 
groups that have the public interest at heart and those wearing the same col- 
Our identity labels but working for tobacco or baby food or other manu- 
facturer~. 


















